Upper Deverills Parish Council
9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Miss Louise Stratton Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

All Parish Council Meetings are open to the Public and Press
Wednesday 20th January 2016

To All Members of the Upper Deverills Parish Council

Dear Councillor, 

You are summoned to a meeting of the Upper Deverills Parish Council, at Kingston Deverill Village Hall, on Wednesday 20th January 2016 at 6.30pm. The meeting will consider the items set out below.

Before the meeting there will be a public session to enable the people of the Upper Deverills to ask questions of, and make comments, regarding the Parish Council. Questions not answered at this meeting will be answered in writing to the person asking the question, or may appear as an agenda item for the next meeting. Members of the public are asked to restrict their comments, and/or questions to three minutes.

Sarah Jeffries MILCM
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Parish Clerk




          Dated: Wednesday 13th January 2016
 ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
6.30pm Public Question Time

This section (at the Chairman’s discretion may last up to 15 minutes) is not part of the formal meeting of the Council and minutes will not be produced.

A Report from the Unitary Councillor and a Report from Rural Police Department will be heard, if required

Sutton Veny Parish Council Chairman to address Council on the proposed planning to site a new Chicken Farm in Sutton Veny.
Broadband Working Group Update 
Agenda

1. Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a record to be kept of the members present and that this record form part of the minutes of the meeting. Members who cannot attend a meeting should tender apologies to the Parish Clerk as it is usual for the grounds upon which apologies are tendered also to be recorded. Under Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act1972, members present must decide whether the reason(s) for a member's absence are accepted.

2. Chairman’s announcements

3. Dispensations

Council is asked to discuss any written requests for dispensation the Clerk may have received from Councillors. Council is asked to resolve the dispensations if required.

4. Declarations of interest, members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulation 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations) 
5. Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c The Parish Council may exercise their right to exclude the public and press by resolution from a closed meeting due to the confidential nature to be discussed pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.

6. To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on the 24th November 2015 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) 

7. Broad Band Action Group - Parish Plan item 11 Education and Communications
Councils asked to hear an update on recent developments from the Working Group.

8. Planning – For Comment 
At the time of producing this Agenda, no planning applications, had been received by the clerk.

(Please note: in planning matters, the Council acts as the consultee of the Principal Authority. The Principal Authority being the deciding body)

Planning Decisions

15/10513/FUL Proposal: Demolition of barn and erection of a dwelling (Resubmission of 15/06445/FUL)
Location: Barn adjacent to, 81 Barn View, Hindon Road, Monkton Deverill, Wiltshire, BA12 7EX
Decision: In pursuance of their powers under the above Act, the Council hereby REFUSE TO GRANT PERMISSION for the development referred to in the above application and plans submitted by you, for the following reason(s): 1 The proposed dwelling would be located outside the defined limits of development in the open countryside where development is strictly controlled to prevent unsustainable development and to protect the character of the countryside, in a location that has limited access to services or public transport and where occupants would be reliant upon the private motor vehicle, and as such would increase the need to travel in this unsustainable location. The proposed development is therefore contrary to guidance contained in the National planning Policy Framework and policies CP1, CP2 and CP48 of the Wiltshire Core Strategy. 2 The proposed development, due to its bulk, design, appearance and associated domestic paraphernalia, would have a harmful impact on the character and appearance of the rural landscape within this part of the Cranborne Chase and West 

4f6ffe0f-dedd-4683-afd7-b4123398f718.doc

Wiltshire Downs Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty, extending the built up area of Monkton Deverill into the adjacent countryside. The proposal would therefore conflict with policies CP51 and CP57 of the Wiltshire Core Strategy and with the Council's statutory duty to have regard to the purpose of conserving and enhancing the natural beauty of the area of outstanding natural beauty.

In accordance with paragraph 187 of the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), this planning application has been processed in a proactive way. However, due to technical objections or the proposal’s failure to comply with the development plan and/or the NPPF as a matter of principle, the local planning authority has had no alternative other than to refuse planning permission. 

Enforcement
Planning Update Discussions

Council to hear a report back from Councillor Louise Stratton on the Keysley Farm application W/13/00804/FUL, on her follow up with a personnel visit regarding the conditions required on this application and the actions taken to date, if available.

9. Parish Steward - Highways

Council is asked to highlight to the meeting any issues they have uploaded to the Wiltshire Council online reporting system so items are not duplicated.

Brixton Deverill Bridge

Councillor Richard Cousens to report back re his correspondence with the Land Drainage Team at Wiltshire Council, regarding the silt area under the Brixton Deverill Bridge. 

10. Wiltshire Council Parish Emergency Assistance Scheme/Emergency Flood, Snow etc. Plan. Parish Plan Environment and Countryside item 15 

Council is asked to hear an update from Councillor Richard Cousens on the Flood Plan and Wardens. The clerk still has to receive the information forms back from the Kingston Deverill Flood Wardens, this is a requirement of the insurance policy to cover the wardens in an event. 
Wiltshire Council have recently sent the below correspondence: 

Snow Plan - As part of the ongoing PEA’s scheme and Parish emergency plans we ask that you develop a Snow Plan to highlight what action you as the parish will take during periods of extreme weather (Snow). Whilst we have a number of snow plans returned to us, for which we are grateful. There are still a number of town & parishes who are signed up to the PEA’s scheme but have not produced a snow plan. If you would like any assistance with the production of a snow plan, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Jack Francis Weather & Drainage Officer Department of Highways & Transport Wiltshire Council
11. Sutton Veny Chicken Farm Proposal
Council is asked to discuss the report given on the Chicken Farm proposal. 
12. Speed Indicator Devices Parish Plan Transport and Traffic items 20-21
(A budget of £200.00 was stated within the parish plan resource implications)

Council is asked to discuss the project and the need for funding to support the project, re insurance, calibration and maintenance. Warminster Town Council are to receive two machines which they will control, they wish the Upper Deverills to join in their area group. It is expected that the other members of the group will be made up of Warminster Town, Maiden Bradley, Chapmanslade, and Horningsham. The Parish Council will arrange their use through Warminster Town Council who will arrange for the setting up on sites, store, action the maintenance and calibration etc. The recommendation from the Town Clerk is to make available a budget of £250.00 for a year’s usage. 

Background Information
Wiltshire Council Portfolio holder Mr Whitehead has recently approved a revised policy on Speed Indicator Devices (SIDs) that allows Parish and Town Council’s to take over their deployment.  Details of the policy can be found at the below link;

https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ieDecisionDetails.aspx?ID=1063 

Mr Whitehead has also approved the attached handover methodology as below. 

Handover of Wiltshire Council SID’s

The process of handing over Council owned SID’s to Town & Parish Council’s will not follow a formal process as the demand level is not known.

The Council has 35 SIDS There are 253 Parish & Town Councils in Wiltshire

There are 18 Community Area Boards This roughly equates to 2 SID’s per Area Board. Policy states that The Council has a total of 35 SID’s together with batteries and charging packs. These will be made available free of charge to Town and Parish Council’s on a first come first serve basis. However preference will be given in cases where at least 4 Town & Parish Council’s are willing to collaborate in running a joint programme.

Where a group of 4 or more Parish & Town Council’s jointly ask for a SID they will be immediately issued with up to 1no SID’s

Other requests for SID’s will be considered but will be held until overall demand level is known. Individual Parish or Town Council’s will be limited to 1no SID.

Once handed over the SID’s become the full responsibility of the Parish & Town Council’s

Timeline

Issue of SID’s to groups of 4 or more – by end December 2015

Issue of SID’s to groups of 3 or less (assuming SID’s are available) – by end of March 2016

Distribution of any remaining SID’s – by end of April 2016

Funding considerations

The use of both the Area Board and CATG funding streams to pay for the running of any SID programme is not permitted. This is because the funding is in the form of Capital and cannot be used to run a service.

The use of both the Area Board and CATG funding streams to purchase new SID’s and associated equipment is permitted but would be subject to approval by the relevant Area Board and /or CATG.

All enquiries for SIDs should in the first instance be directed to Vicky Oates (Vicky.oates@wiltshire.gov.uk) in the Road Safety Team who will administer the handover and you should aim to contact her as soon as you can if you are interested. 

13. Litter Pick – Parish Plan Crime & Community Safety item 4 maintain the periodic Litter Pick 
Council is asked to discuss the below email from the Highways. The clerk has arranged for the litter pick equipment to be in two neighbouring parish on the 5th to 6th March 2016. Equipment could be booked for the Upper Deverills on these dates too or if there was not enough equipment available, the equipment could be booked the week before or the week after this date should the Parish Council wish to take advantage of the additional publicity around this time of year
Let’s Clean for The Queen

We would love to have the support of your council and your communities in the biggest ever clean up of the country, which will be taking place in March 2016.

In the run up to The Queen's 90th birthday on 21 April 2016, ‘Clean for the Queen’ aim to inspire a million people to take action and enjoy a few hours together litter-picking to make the places where we live more beautiful. For Her and for us all, they want to attack the blight of litter and reclaim our beautiful countryside, our fabulous cities, our world class parks, our wonderful beaches and waterways.

All of the litter charities across the country have come together in support of this campaign together with a growing range of companies, land managers and associations.

There will be ‘Clean for The Queen’ litter blitzes throughout the UK in January, February and March, and the most monumental of all litter clear-ups from Friday 4 to Sunday 6 March 2016.

‘Clean for the Queen’ love to have your support in making this event truly spectacular. They will shortly be sending through a downloadable resource pack for your council to use.  It would be great if you could encourage as many local community groups as possible across your wards to sign up to organise a clean-up through the ‘Clean for The Queen’ website. Furthermore, it would be fantastic if your council could stage its own local clean-up to allow individuals to come together and clean up a local grot spot. Lots more will be announced over the coming weeks and months, as it builds a head of steam. However, it would be great if you could respond to adrian@cleanforthequeen.co.uk indicating your willingness to engage in the campaign – and they will be back in touch shortly with more details.

Following an agreement for the date for this year’s litter pick, Council is asked to discuss whom it wishes to take the lead on the litter pick. If it wishes the starting time to be at 10.00am as previous events, the clerk can then action the posters pre  advertising the event to be printed. Collection of the waste collected during the event will need to be arranged and the relevant equipment provided as per the Litter Pick Risk Assessment. Council is asked to review the Risk Assessment and confirm to the Clerk that no changes are required.
14. Asset Maintenance

Council is asked to provide the clerk with the asset check sheets relevant to their village and report any issues to the clerk on the condition of the Parish Councils Assets. 
15. Parish Plan – Environment and Countryside item 16 
Council is asked to discuss item 16 Improve knowledge and understanding of Rights of Way, their use and accessibility.
16. Rights of Way

Council is asked to hear an update from Councillor Louise Stratton, if contact has been made with the owners.

17. Pensions Regulations Staging Date

Council is asked to discuss the pension’s regulations scheme. See attached National Association of Local Councils Legal Topic Note. Council is asked to note that the staging date for Maiden Bradley Parish Council is 1st January 2017. See below link: and provided codes to access the site.

http://www.thepensionsregulator.gov.uk/en/employers?j=2070451&e=maidenbradley%40virginmedia.com&l=957_HTML&u=63634166&mid=6130807&jb=0
The clerk recommends that the staffing committee be tasked with this item.

18. Sector Led Body for audit procurement - update External Audit

Council is asked to discuss the update on the sector led body external audit. The clerk recommends that Council consider not opting out of the Sector led body Audit procurement. See below fact sheet.

When the previous government abolished the Audit Commission, NALC, SLCC and the Association of Drainage Authorities (ADA) expressed concerns about the impact this would have on the workload of local authorities.  They persuaded the government to let them procure authority audit services, simplifying arrangements and reducing the burden on councils.

FACTSHEET - PROCUREMENT OF AUDIT FOR SMALLER AUTHORITIES

Auditing procedures for smaller authorities continue as before, but the procurement process will change from 2017.

From the start of the 2017/18 financial year smaller authorities, including parish and town councils and internal drainage boards, can choose to have an auditor appointed to them by a new ‘sector-led body’ or they can decide to procure their own. We intend to call this procurement body the Smaller Authority Audit Appointment Authority Limited.

This letter sets out how the new arrangements will work, what the new body will do, what it will offer to smaller authorities, and how you can opt out of having an auditor appointed to you and what you will then need to do. Smaller authorities with a turnover of less than £25,000 will be exempt from having to submit an annual financial return, but will still need to have an auditor appointed in case there are questions from electors to be resolved. (Councillors are asked to note that the Parish Council still needs to have its internal audit actioned by an outside body, the sector led body is for questions that might arise from this audit and would take the place of the external audit body) The SLB will be the first point of contact in such a case.

Background

The National Association of Local Councils (NALC) is working with the Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG), Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC) and Association of Drainage Authorities (ADA) on the establishment of a ‘sector led body’ to procure audit for smaller authorities for the 2017/18 financial year. The new body will be responsible for procuring audit services for smaller authorities – this is all parish and town councils and internal drainage boards with an income of less than £6.5m – and for the management of these audit contracts for a period of five years. The Local Audit and Accountability Act 2014 requires that from 2017, smaller authorities will appoint auditors through a ‘sector led body’ or opt out of such arrangements and appoint auditors locally. The Smaller Authority Regulations1 enabled the establishment of a sector-led, collective procurement body to appoint auditors and manage audit contracts. This approach acknowledges both the benefits of collective procurement and the important fact that smaller authorities may not have resources or capacity to individually appoint auditors locally.

Audit of smaller authorities remains mandatory and the creation of the body is aimed at easing the administrative burden, reducing costs and ensuring quality, while maintaining the opportunity for a local approach to auditor appointment.

1 The Local Audit (Smaller Authorities) Regulations 2015 http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukdsi/2015/9780111126103 

2 National Association of Local Councils, Society of Local Council Clerks and the Association of Drainage Authorities.

The audit regime remains unchanged with limited assurance engagements being required from all authorities except those smaller authorities with zero expenditure, who will continue to confirm this annually in response to auditor requests.

One important change is that from 2017 those smaller authorities with a turnover below £25,000 will still be required to complete and publish an Annual Return, but will no longer be required to submit it for audit.

About the Sector-Led Body (SLB)

As previously stated, NALC, SLCC and ADA are currently working together to set up a ‘sector led body’ to procure audit for smaller authorities for the start of the 2017/18 financial year. This process is being supported and funded by DCLG.

As was the case with the former Audit Commission, the running costs of the new body will be funded from the audit fees charged to smaller authorities.

The board of the new body will comprise an independent chair, two independent members, and representation from NALC, SLCC and ADA. Secretariat support will be provided by NALC. The new body will have a Memorandum of Understanding with DCLG, who will have optional observer status, and who will also review and monitor progress and quality of SLB work. The SLB will appoint auditors for all those smaller authorities ‘opted in’ to the new arrangements. A tender process (compliant with European rules and regulations) will be completed by the end of September 2016. The SLB will procure, deliver and manage the audit contracts; this will include specification of contract requirements, management of auditors, recording of all authorities opting in or out, communications and quality management of audit contracts. Quality assurance of audits/limited assurance engagements will be conducted by a process to be managed through DCLG.

The SLB will be charged with monitoring those smaller authorities who decide to ‘opt out’ and reporting those bodies to DCLG, confirming when they have appointed auditors locally.

3 National Association of Local Councils, Society of Local Council Clerks and the Association of Drainage Authorities.

What you need to do

Those smaller authorities who wish to participate in the SLB do not need to do anything as all smaller authorities are automatically opted in to the new body and will have an auditor procured for them.

This is aimed at helping the transition to new arrangements in 2017 to be as seamless as possible and with no disruption to your audit arrangements.

How to opt out of the new arrangements

However your council is entitled to opt out of the new arrangements. The decision to opt out must be through a formal meeting of the council, and as such every council who is eligible to opt-out needs to actually formally consider if they are going to.

If you wish to opt out of the Sector Led Body Audit procurement you must email slboptout@nalc.gov.uk or write to:

Audit Opt Out

Sector Led Body, National Association of Local Councils, 109 Great Russell Street

London WC1B 3LD

by 31 January 2016 (if you do not do so by that date the next chance to opt out will be in five years time) All authorities who wish to opt out must make their own arrangements with auditors, which will include but is not limited to the following:

- establishing an Auditor Panel;

- following a statutory appointment process set out in regulations;

- appointing an auditor by 31 December 2016;

- providing the SLB with the contact details of your auditor.

Smaller authorities who ‘opt out’ but fail to appoint an auditor by the deadline will have an auditor appointed for them, as the appointment of an auditor is a legal requirement. Such an appointment may be at a considerably higher cost as the savings from the bulk procurement of auditors may not be available and there will be additional administrative charges.

A small fee will be charged for this to cover the whole five year period and will be payable before the start of the new audit arrangements in April 2017. These authorities may ‘opt out’ but will still have to appoint auditors and meet the requirements set out above and it is highly likely this will be a far more expensive option.

4 National Association of Local Councils, Society of Local Council Clerks and the Association of Drainage Authorities.

It would be prudent of you to consider in your budget discussion funding to meet either the costs of audit if you are a council above £25,000 turnover, or the fee to access a an auditor from the Sector Led Body if you are a smaller council. The previous audit costs were negotiated several years ago and included some cross subsidy from larger councils so your costs in future years may increase. The one-off SLB fee is estimated to be less than £100, however this may be subject to change as the SLB is set up.

Timetable

SLB Chair and Board (Independent) roles advertised Oct 2015

SLB set up as a corporate entity Nov 2015

SLB Board in place Nov 2015

Specification of Auditor procurement requirements start Nov 2015

Local Authorities written to and informed of options Nov 2015

Smaller authorities opt out SLB arrangements End Dec 2015

Specification of auditor requirements End 2015

Procurement of auditor services starts Start 2016

Auditors appointed by SLB End Oct 2016

Opted out authorities to advise SLB of auditor appointments Oct 2016

Auditors in place Start 2017

Auditors start work Start 2017/18 financial year

Auditors first reports 2nd quarter 2018

Summary of Key points

 New Audit arrangements come into force on 1 April 2017 requiring the set up a SLB

 NALC will be working in partnership with SLCC and ADA to set-up of the SLB

 The SLB will procure, deliver and manage the audit contracts to start 1 April 2017

 The SLB will appoint auditors for all those authorities opted in

 Authorities who opt out of the SLB arrangements will need to inform the SLB and will have to have appointed auditors by 31 December 2016

 The audit regime from 1 April 2017 remains unchanged using limited assurance engagements 

If you wish to opt out of the Sector Led Body Audit procurement you must let us know by 31 January 2016 by emailing slboptout@nalc.gov.uk or write to:

Audit Opt Out

Sector Led Body

National Association of Local Councils

109 Great Russell Street

London

WC1B 3LD

National Association of Local Councils, Society of Local Council Clerks and the Association

of Drainage Authorities.

Further information.

The Local Audit (Smaller Authorities) Regulations 2015

http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukdsi/2015/9780111126103/pdfs/ukdsi_9780111126103_en.pdf 

Local Audit and Accountability Act 2014

http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2014/2/pdfs/ukpga_20140002_en.pdf 

Transparency code for smaller authorities

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/388541/Transparency_Code_for_Smaller_Authorities.pdf 
19. Society of Local Council Clerks

Council is asked to approve the renewal of the Clerks Membership of the Society of Local Council Clerks. (item  6 on the Clerks Job Description states) .To maintain a personnel membership to professional bodies and the Society of Local Council Clerks, to attend County meetings and relevant training sessions provided by the Society of Local Council Clerks and County Association of NALC, to attend the Annual Conference of the Society of Local Council Clerks.

As the Clerk works for three Parish Councils, the shared contribution to the subscription is allocated Maiden Bradley £76.00, Upper Deverills £47.50 and Horningsham £47.50, the total cost of the Membership is £171.00. The subscription is divided pro rata the hours the Clerks works for the Councils. Maiden Bradley 8 hours, Upper Deverills 5 Hours and Horningsham 5 hours per week. 

20. Precept Budget 2015/2016

Council is asked to discuss the Precept request. See attached budget sheet and Wiltshire Council Precept Calculator sheets. The precept calculator can still be accessed on the Wiltshire Council Website. (The clerk will resend the email to Councillors to enable them to experiment with possible variances before the meeting). 
21. Capital Expenditure, Grant Budget and Reserves Budget
Council is asked to confirm the levels it wishes the clerk to set the Capital Expenditure, Grant Budget and Reserves Budget for 2016/2017 financial year.

22. Approval and signing of the Parish Accounts Internal Audit Accounts & Audit Regulations 2003 reg 2

Council is asked to approve the accounts brought to the meeting. 

23. Payments
To review and approve the items of expenditure listed below and note the receipt of income: LGA 1972 s150 (5) Council is asked to approve the two members to action the payments and sign the payment list to agree to action the activation.
Wages 12th January 2016 LGA 1972 s111




  £ 198.00

Wages 12th March 2016 LGA 1972 s111





  £ 198.00

SLCC Membership shared cost GA 1972 s111




  £ 47.50

Travelling LGA 1972 s111 







  £   21.60
Maiden Bradley IT Contribution LGA 1972 s111



  £     8.00

Receipts
Interest








 
 £     0.95

24. Clerk’s Report
Clerks Holiday February Half Term 

Council is asked to approve the clerks request to use 15 hours lieu time from the 8th February 2016 to the 26th February 2016. The clerk wishes to action her first draft assignments for her second year of the Community Governance Course level 4 during this week, she will have attended the first study days on the 4th & 5th February 2016. The clerk has 61.5 hours lieu and holiday leave listed on her leave sheet to take before the 1st March 2016. Council is asked to discuss the clerk carrying over the rest of her leave hours for the Easter & August break to action the rest of her assignments.
Warminster Area Board Meeting 7th January 2016 Warminster Civic Centre
Council is asked to hear a verbal report from Councillor Richard Cousens re the above meeting.
25. Meetings for Councillors to consider attending

Councillors are asked if they could inform the Clerk should they wish to attend or the Clerk to attend on their behalf, any meetings listed below:
Heart of Wessex Local Action Group Forum Meeting

First LAG Forum meeting where Outline Applications from potential projects will be presented will be held on Wednesday 20th January 2016, 6pm (for light refreshments) for a 6.30pm prompt start. The meeting will be held at South Somerset District Council Offices, Church fields, Wincanton.

To book tickets please go to our members (LAG Forum) page for details. http://www.heartofwessex.co.uk/contact-us/  If you have a project idea and you would like to find out if it would be eligible for funding, please contact The Programme Management Team on 07826 907361 or 07803 506909. 
Rising to the challenges of 2016 and beyond 

Council is asked to inform the clerk whom it will send as its representative to the below meeting. 

Wiltshire Council will be hosting a series of interactive and informative meetings to discuss the challenges of 2016 and beyond. It is an invitation to give your views and discuss the challenges at public meetings.

Date                         Location                          Time

1 February 2016
Devizes Corn Exchange  5:30pm

3 February 2016
Chippenham Town Hall   5.30pm

4 February 2016
Trowbridge County Hall   5.30pm

10 February 2016
Salisbury Guildhall
        5.30pm

The council currently spends £900 million each year on more than 350 services. The changing demographics, rising demand and reduction in funding has meant we have had to find substantial savings, which will continue into next year’s budget and beyond.

Our priority continues to be to help the most vulnerable in our communities, as well as taking action to boost the local economy, safeguard and create jobs and to work with communities to help them to do more for themselves.

Cabinet members will be attending each meeting to join the discussion and we would like to hear your views and suggestions.
26. Correspondence received
Bus Consultation / Wiltshire - Information on "write-in" Option 24/7 for a network-wide solution
Councils asked to discuss the above consultation and inform the clerk of its reply.

Background Information

Wiltshire Council has launched a public consultation on the future of the bus services that they currently support. Set against a backdrop of a big reduction in overall funding for council services, they have put forward a number of options aimed at saving money from the supported buses budget, and are asking for your view on these.

What are we facing?

- Almost all Wiltshire evening, Sunday and Bank Holiday bus services set to disappear.

- Withdrawal of many rural bus services.

- Interurban and town bus services to be drastically reduced.

or a "Nuclear" Option 6 which could leave vast swathes of the county without any  bus services.

Fortunately though, there is an alternative. As part of our research work on devolution for Wiltshire and Swindon, we have put forward a Bus Franchising proposal which will avoid the wide-ranging service cuts that would inevitably follow from adopting the consultation questionnaire options, whilst protecting and laying the foundations for the future improvement of the Wiltshire bus network. The Westminster Government have designed their devolution plans so that it would be easier for local authorities to introduce Bus Franchising, the existing legislation for which is known as Quality Bus Contracts. 

We are calling this "option 24/7" because it looks at people's requirements all day, every day first ... more details at http://option247.uk , plus an FAQ document, and a link to the Council's consultation.

Bus Franchising offers

- A network that involves YOU and your community far more, genuinely working to serve your interests and shaped by your travel needs.

- A network that opens the way for simple affordable bus fares.

- A network that is better thought through, with less duplication and more journey opportunities.

- A network that is more easily linked with other modes such as rail, making your onward journeys easier and helping to encourage the greater use of public transport overall.

- A network with reinvigorated operators making a fair, secure income through working together to provide a better overall service for you.

- A network that is solid, robust, efficient, and able to deliver the savings that Wiltshire Council require WITHOUT massive service cuts, giving you the security of knowing that your bus service is safe, and available when you need it.

- A network that through innovation strives to always be fit for purpose, and fit for future challenges and expansion.

Senior figures at Wiltshire Council have informed us that Bus Franchising can be included in the devolution proposals, but only if we can demonstrate strong public support for the idea. Therefore, we need your help as follows when you answer the questionnaire:

* Question 10, 12, 14, 16, 18 and 20 - select NO (to reject options 1 through 6)

* Question 25 - please WRITE IN "Option 24/7 preferred - www.option247.uk" (to support option 24/7)

These Council plans could bring local bus operators to the brink of collapse and there is not enough capacity for community transport to plug gaps.

Public consultation on the cost of policing in 2016-2017

Council is asked to discuss the below consultation and if agreed the feedback reply to the consultation.

I have today begun a public consultation on the cost of policing in 2016 -17.  I am considering an increase of 1.9%, which amounts to £3.12 per year or 6p per week for the average home (Band D property). At present, band D homes pay £163.98 a year. 

Out of the 43 forces in England and Wales, only two receive less funding per head of population than Wiltshire. 

The police grant settlement that we received from the Home Office in December showed a slight reduction in the central government grant for Wiltshire Police. 

Initial indications are that a further saving will need to be made in 2016 -17 of between £2.7m and £3.5m.

The proposed £3.12 a year increase would provide me with an additional £769,000 of local income for 2016-17. This would help to cover rising costs, including £2m worth of National Insurance contributions from which we have previously been exempt. 

The money raised from the police part of the council tax will also be used to protect community policing which I believe is greatly valued by people in Wiltshire and Swindon.

The consultation is now open and runs until Tuesday 2nd February 2016.  I have approached every Area Board and Locality that are meeting during this period and asked for the opportunity to make a presentation about my proposal.  A copy of this presentation will be available on my website along with further information.

I would encourage you to give your feedback on my proposal and to promote this consultation amongst your community.  Feedback can be given through my website or by following this link: 

http://www.wiltshire-pcc.gov.uk/Transparency/Policeandcrimeelementofcounciltax2016-17.aspx 
Warminster Neighbourhood Plan for consultation 

Council is asked to discuss and inform the clerk of its comments on the plan which can be accessed using the below link: http://consult.wiltshire.gov.uk/portal/spatial_planning/np/warminster_np/warminsternp
Warminster Town Council have submitted a neighbourhood development plan proposal (or ‘Neighbourhood Plan’), entitled the Warminster Neighbourhood Plan for consultation, to be undertaken by Wiltshire Council. This is an important document to take note of, as its impact will be had on parishioners using the facilities within the Warminster area. 

Comments on the submitted Warminster Neighbourhood Plan can be made online using Wiltshire Council’s consultation portal http://consult.wiltshire.gov.uk/portal/spatial_planning/np/warminster_np/warminsternp  or alternatively representation forms can be downloaded and returned by email to neighbourhoodplanning@wiltshire.gov.uk or by post to: Spatial Planning Economic Development and Planning Wiltshire Council County Hall Bythesea Road Trowbridge

BA14 8JN

Paper copies of the Warminster Neighbourhood Plan and supporting documents, together with paper copies of the representation forms are also available to view at the following locations during the consultation at normal opening hours: Warminster Town Council Warminster Civic Centre Sambourne Road Warminster BA12 8LB

The consultation will commence on Tuesday 8th December 2015 and responses must be received no later than 5pm on Thursday 4th February 2016. Please be aware that all representations will be publicly available and may also appear on the Wiltshire Council website. 

Following this consultation the comments received will be passed to an independent examiner, to be appointed by the council, who will consider the representations and recommend whether the Neighbourhood Plan should be put to a community referendum. If you have any questions please do not hesitate to contact Spatial Planning on Tel: 01225 713223 or by email to neighbourhoodplanning@wiltshire.gov.uk. 

New year 2017 Honours: Deadline – 4TH February 2016 

Council is asked to discuss the below correspondence through the Wiltshire Association of Local Councils and inform the clerk if it wishes to put forward a recommendation.

I am writing to invite you to put forward recommendations for the New Year 2017 Honours List. I would be grateful if you could also circulate this request to as many members of your organisation as possible. While we are happy to accept honours nominations at any time, we need citations by Thursday 4th February 2016 to be included in the New Year 2017 Honours Round.

If you do not feel that this request is relevant to you or your organisation or you are receiving similar requests from elsewhere in Whitehall or if you do not wish to receive further communications about Honours please let me know and I will remove your contact details from the circulation list.

The Prime Minister set out his strategic priorities for the honours system, asking all those involved in the process to seek out and recognise contributions to the Big Society, including volunteering in the community; voluntary and private provision of public service; philanthropy; and growing the economy through entrepreneurship, as well as those who benefit society through the application of technology. These could be people who are involved in:

Community empowerment - community leaders and people who have mobilised their community and put power into people's hands e.g. by leading community campaigns, fundraising for, or taking ownership of community assets such as sports centres, meeting places and pubs.

Public service reform - those in public services who have established and delivered improved ways of delivering public services e.g. setting up an employee owned mutual; parents who have come together to set up a free school.

Social action - people volunteering in their local communities, offering up their skills, time and expertise to local charities, community groups and neighbours; philanthropists who are making a difference to our society.

Please note that the person you are nominating for an Honour should not be told that they are being considered as there is no guarantee of success, you can however, consult any one you need to about the nomination to obtain the information that you need, just explain that your conversations or correspondence are in confidence.

The Department for Transport are specifically looking for nominations in the Transport Sector and are particularly keen to see nominations for local community transport operators and those people who have made a significant contribution to the Transport Industry. Nominations of this nature should be sent to  Julian.matthews@communities.gsi.gov.uk 

There is also a strong message from the Prime Minister that the honours system needs to fulfil its role and to remain credible and respected, it needs to be seen to recognise the best from across the whole of diverse British society today. That can only be achieved if there is a wide range of top quality candidates, nominated from a rich variety of sources. We therefore continue to stress the importance of drawing nominations from as wide a pool as possible to reflect the diversity of today’s society.

All the decisions taken about Honours candidates are based on merit and achievement, only the strongest candidates are selected for further consideration, but to allow us to ensure that the Honours list is fair, diverse and reflects the society we live in, we need to ensure that we have enough nominations from all areas and social groups.

There has been a disproportionate lack of female candidates that have been submitted to the Department to consider in the past. It is not reasonable that the number of women put forward from all sources should be so far below the proportion in society as a whole. I would therefore ask you to look particularly for good female candidates and to identify good senior female nominations where possible.

If you are thinking of nominating several people from your organisation, we are unable to accept all male nominations; if you only have one or two candidates in mind, who happen to be men, please feel free to submit their nominations for consideration.

We also need to identify good quality candidates at all levels from under-represented black and ethnic minority communities. We would ask you to give careful thought to achieving a greater diversity of candidates across the board including people with disabilities and ensure that this is noted on the citation form.

Please note that names which you have previously submitted will not automatically go forward for the New Year 2017 honours round. If you want these candidates to be reconsidered, you must resubmit their nomination using a new form and updating the details as necessary as resubmitting an outdated citation would seriously affect their chance of success.

If you have submitted a nomination and would like some feedback, please contact me at Jennifer.ryan@communities.gsi.gov.uk or 0303 444 1467.

This year we are again offering free workshops that cover the Honours Process and how to draft a citation. Anyone involved in making honours nominations is welcome to attend. To book a place please use the following link: https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/honours-workshop-tickets-19801419579 

If you wish to attend any of the workshops after the deadline, please feel free to do so, just submit a rough draft on the 4th February, so that we can start work on it and we can replace it with a refined version after you have been to the workshop.

Government Consultation on proposed changes to the planning system

Council is asked if it wishes to reply to the below consultation.

The Government has announced a consultation on proposed changes to the planning system to support the delivery of new homes, including low cost homes for first time buyers. This includes should local communities, including town and parish councils, have the opportunity to allocate sites for small scale ‘starter home’ developments including in the Green Belt through neighbourhood plans.

The closing date is 25th January, and further information can be found below:

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/488276/151207_Consultation_document.pdf 

Buckingham Palace Garden Party

Council is asked to discuss if it wishes to nominate a Councillor and their spouse or companion.

Wiltshire Association of Local Councils is offered places for a Royal Garden Party at Buckingham Palace.

NALC has been requested by the Lord Chamberlain’s office to inform member councils that Her Majesty will be hosting a Royal Garden Party at Buckingham Palace on Tuesday, 10th May 2016 and WALC has been allocated places for two councillors and their spouses/companions.

WALC is seeking nominations of members with long service (and one accompanying guest).  Those nominated must be willing and able to attend on 10th May 2016.  Names will then go into a draw and will be drawn at random.

The Lord Chamberlain had asked that the following be highlighted:

Please read and comply with the following notes when completing the Garden Party Invitation.

•Invitations are in recognition of past service and it is therefore appropriate that outgoing members, rather than those newly elected, should be invited to attend

•It is essential that all details given are correct as inaccuracies have, in the past, caused distress and embarrassment. 

•Ensure that all nominated guests are accompanied. However should any guest request to attend unaccompanied then please make certain that this option is clearly highlighted on the form.

•Nominated or accompanying guests should NOT have previously attended a Garden Party. 

•Older people or disabled people who need assistance MUST be accompanied and this must be made clear on the form.

•Ensure that no one under the age of 18 years is nominated as a guest or to accompany a guest.

•All names and addresses must reflect each guests’ form of identification that they will be asked to bring with them e.g. Passport, driving licence to allow them to gain access to the event. If in doubt, please check with the guests.

•All nominated guests must be British or European Union citizens, although their husbands, wives or companions may be of other nationalities. 

•All guests, nominated or accompanying, must be resident in the United Kingdom.

•We have been asked to emphasise that late changes to nominations will not be entertained by the Palace.

Victim Support

Council is asked to discuss the letter-received from Victim Support requesting that the Parish Council consider making a contribution towards their ongoing work for the year ahead. See attached copy of the correspondence.

Booklets, Brochures and Emails on the below list were also received.
Community First News 50th Anniversary

War Memorials Trust Bulletin
Clerks & Councils Direct

The Clerk Magazine

All other email correspondence received by the Clerk has been emailed or posted to Councillors. A list can be requested from the Clerk, if required.
27. Parish Clerks Delegated Powers LGA 1972 s101 the Clerk will give Council details of any matters dealt with under her delegated powers since the last meeting of Council. 

28. Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting. 
Councillors are asked to highlight items, the Clerk recommends the below:

29. Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards 

Councillors are asked to inform the Clerk, which items it wishes to highlight in the Parish News and on the noticeboards. 

30. Date of the next meeting 

The Council is asked to note that Wednesday 9th March 2016 is the date of the next Full Council meeting.

Council are asked to note that in the exercise of their functions they must take note of the following: Equal opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder, Health and Safety and Human Rights. Recording, including filming, audio recording, taking photographs, blogging, tweeting and using other social media websites is permitted at Council meetings which are open to the public - however, anyone wishing to do so must speak to the clerk prior to the meeting as there are rules which must be followed.

Any person who may find difficulty in access to the meeting through disability is asked to advise the Clerk (07540 611906) or 01985 213436 email (upperdeverills@virginmedia.com) at least 24 hours before the meeting so that every effort may be made to provide access
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